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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 14th October 2019 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)   Mrs. Thompson (Vice-chairperson)   

                Mrs. Scrogham                     Mr. Thompson

    County Councillor Mrs. Willis(also district councillor)       

                District Councillor Mrs. Airey        

                3 members of the public
  PCSO Helen Madden    
                             
1.   Apologies 
                Mr. Stretch                            District Councillor Mr. Airey        

2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interest. 
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment

PCSO Helen Madden reported that the friendship group was finishing at the end of the year and informed the council of a current scam involving a telephone cold caller persuading victims to buy ‘steam’ vouchers from Currys. There were three anti-social behaviour incidents relating to an ongoing neighbour dispute plus one other offender identified in an incident and the situation resolved. There were two resolved concerns for welfare and one missing person found safe and well. There was one common assault and three cases of harassment with all parties known to each other. There was one highways disruption due to mud on the road and one due to sheep on the A590. There was a three vehicle road traffic accident near Three Bridges and a two vehicle incident near Trinkeld with no major injury. There was one incident of criminal damage with tyres being slashed on a motor vehicle parked on Pennington Lane. There was also one driver suspected of being over the prescribed limit. The use of the laser speed gun is to continue on Main Road and Carley Close together with the parking and access patrols at Pennington School.
County Councillor Mrs. Willis informed the council that she had been contacted regarding the overgrown High Carley footpath. She had reported this but was awaiting action. A South Lakes housing review had been performed in Swarthmoor with parking being one of the main issues. Mr. Thompson reported that the 30MPH sign on the Fox Street/Ulverston Road junction was in pieces.
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5.  Highways
County Councillor Mrs. Willis communicated that there was nothing to report on the proposed Cross-a-Moor roundabout. 
6.  Community Led Plan

The proposed Community Led Plan document had been distributed for comment prior to the meeting. It was decided that descriptions below the photographs were not required though a couple more photographs of Swarthmoor would be desirable. It was decided that nine hundred copies would be printed in case extra copies were required.
7.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. 
b) County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that the overgrown trees at the Trinkeld Park Estate entrance were due to be pruned.
8.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received
b) A £600 quotation to repair the pothole in Loppergarth Car Park had been obtained. This was approved.
9.  Parish Council

a)An email had been received regarding the invasive non native water primrose. It was decided to add the warning details to the council Facebook page and also forward them to the Community Chat editor. Mrs. Thompson expressed interest in attending the Cumbria Association of Local Councils climate change event and the general meeting. An email regarding a rural strategy workshop had been received. Mrs. Thompson informed the council that she would try to obtain the feedback from this event.
b) The budget for 2020/2021 was considered. It was reported that the parish council, taking into account one-off items, spent £6,962.65 in 2018/2019. A 10% adjustment for inflation was added together with a contingency amount of £1000 giving a total of £8,658 for the expected standard parish expenditure for 2020/2021.

The parish council considered possible income for the year but it was decided that future rental income should not be included as this was not guaranteed The current amount in the bank realised £8,167.00.
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c) The precept for 2019/2020 was £5062.26. The retail price index showed a current rate of inflation of 1.7%. Having considered all the figures, it was decided to raise the precept by 1.7%. This produces an increase of £86.05 giving a precept for the year of £5148.31. The rise would mean an increase of a matter of pence per household giving a yearly amount of £5-£6 per household.

d) The risk management policy distributed to the parish councillors was agreed.

e)The clerk informed the council that she would be retiring from her duties on 30th April 2020. It was decided to obtain a job vacancy description from CALC and produce a job advert to be printed in the Community Chat magazine and displayed on the council Facebook page.
10.   Cross-a-Moor War Memorial
a)Mrs. Thompson was due to attend the next Pennington Memorial Hall committee meeting. She believed that the Cross-a-Moor War Memorial was opened on 9th October 1920. Mrs. Thompson suggested contacting the Cumbria County Council Community Development Officer for support with a proposed commemoration event. This was approved. Mrs. Thompson also requested permission to arrange a community meeting to be advertised in the Community Chat magazine. This was approved.
b)A member of public had kindly ordered the poppy wreath. It was decided that Mr. Thompson would represent the parish council and lay the wreath at the Remembrance Day Service. Mrs. Thompson to attend Remembrance Day Service.
         11.  Community Chat
         The Community Chat representatives gave a report to the council on the magazine

         finances and requested help to cover the printing cost. The Chairman proposed a

         donation of £250 which was carried unanimously.
         12.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

A risk assessment of the Parish Rooms was carried out by the clerk and Mrs. 

Scrogham.
No sources of ignition near combustible materials were found on the ground floor as the electric heaters are mounted above head height on the walls. 

On the first floor no sources of ignition with nearby combustible materials were found as the electric heaters are also mounted above head height on the walls. The water heater and electric cooker in the kitchen were clear of any kind of debris. The power sockets were unplugged. The fire door was not obstructed and the fire stairs and escape route were clear. Mrs. Scrogham and the clerk tested the escape route by walking down the fire escape and along the path onto the road by Sunnyside.
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All windows can be opened and are of a type that may be used to exit the building if a fire were to block the exit door.

It was considered that the fire alarm being raised by human voice would be sufficient given the size of the building. The obligatory ‘no smoking’ signs are displayed

together with the instructions for the evacuation of the building in case of fire. The fire extinguishers are serviced yearly. 
         13. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         Swarthmoor Playground spare parts

       £95.54
         Parish Rooms electrical parts 


     £129.96
Invoices Due for Payment

         CALC meeting travel expenses

        £18.00
         Community Chat donation


      £250.00

         Receipts
         Sunnyside rent



                  £460.00

Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 109 issue date 10th September 2019) balance on 10th September 2019: £8,167.00. 
14. Planning Applications

Pennington

The following planning application was approved:-

         SL/2019/0785
Single storey front and rear extensions, first floor side extension and
         garage conversion, 5, Heather Bank, Swarthmoor

The following planning application was rejected:-

         SL/2019/0761
Conversion of barn to dwelling, Levey View, Pennington

Levey View, previously Meadow View, has been the subject of several planning applications and planning appeals.
Five houses, including two affordable dwellings, were recently built at Rowe Head in Pennington Parish. Permission has also been granted for twenty-seven dwellings including 35% affordable provision at Cross-a-Moor within the parish. In addition, planning permission for hundreds more houses has also been granted within a short 
distance of Pennington Parish. The possibility of a new roundabout at Cross-a-Moor to deal with all the extra traffic is currently under consideration by Highways England. The pressure on our open spaces has never been greater and these spaces need to be protected against one off developments.
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South Lakeland core strategy seeks to restrict development in the open countryside. This planning application is a proposal for an isolated dwelling in the open countryside which is not sustainable. If this barn were to be converted into a dwelling it raises questions regarding the consequent storage of the horse feed and equipment necessary for this business to function and to expand.
The business conducted in this livery yard appears to be the reason for this particular application. Therefore, the business and the storage facility are inextricably linked. How sustainable on a yearly basis is this type of ‘equine therapy’ going to be with the current facility being an outside riding school open to all elements in this climate? 
The Pennington Parish Community Led Plan 2019 highlights parking under the traffic and road safety section as an issue. As a consequence, the parish council will have to seek advice from the authorities with regard to dealing with inconsiderate parking within the parish. The parish council would like to question how, with only two parking spaces on site, it is proposed to deal with extra traffic when the business is further developed. The parking in the lay-by and grass verges directly outside the entrance is not sufficient for all the business on site currently. These lanes are narrow and difficult at the best of times without the extra stress of more vehicles, especially as the applicant states these equine assisted services and therapies are to be offered on a daily basis. 
         15.  Correspondence
         Mrs. Thompson expressed interest in the Action with Communities in Cumbria – 

         Emergency Planning, Community Resilience and Neighbourliness
16.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda
The next meeting was arranged for 11th November 2019.

Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 16th October 2019
 
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

